
 
 

Dear Whanau,  

As you may be aware from recent media coverage, from Monday 25th January 2021, all ECE services that provide 

food need to ensure that it is prepared in accordance with the newly introduced Ministry of Health guidance to 

reduce the risk of choking, while still meeting the nutritional and developmental needs of each child.  As we 

sometimes have food brought in from home for lunchbox days and special occasions, we will also now require these 

foods to meet the same guidelines.  

Foods that are provided by families that do not meet these new guidelines will now either need to be processed at 

the centre in accordance with the guidelines OR if we are required to exclude them, removed from the lunch box and 

if necessary, replaced with another suitable food option from the centre kitchen. We understand that these new 

guidelines may require more preparation and thought on the foods you provide for your child.  

Please see below for a copy of the communication from the Ministry of Health. If you have any questions, or would 

like further information, please speak to your Centre Manager, Cook, or follow any of the included links.  

Thanks in advance for your support with these new guidelines, we really appreciate it! 

 

 

 

Reducing food-related choking for babies and 
young children at early learning services 

 

 

Babies and young children have an increased risk of choking on food. This is because they have small air and food 

passages. They are also learning to move food around in their mouths and learning how to bite, chew and grind food. 

It takes some years for children to master these skills and many don’t truly master chewing until four years of age. 

This advice is based on the Ministry of Health’s recommendations (http://www.health.govt.nz/food-related-choking) 

but has been adapted for licensed early learning services such as early childhood education services, ngā kōhanga 

reo and certificated playgroups. The original advice is for parents and caregivers who have a good awareness of a 

child’s stage of development, and who can closely supervise a child. This close relationship and degree of supervision 

is not often possible in early learning services, so the advice here is more prescriptive to manage the risk involved. 

 
Recommendations 
While it is not possible to remove all risk, it can be reduced by following the recommendations based on these three 

areas: 

1. a safe physical environment when eating 

2. first aid 

3. providing appropriate food. 

 

http://www.health.govt.nz/food-related-choking


 

 
1. A safe physical environment when eating 
Take the following actions to provide a safe physical environment for babies and children while they are eating: 

• Supervise babies and children when they are eating. 

• Have an appropriate ratio of adults to children at mealtimes. 

• Minimise distractions and encourage children to focus on eating. 

• Ensure there is a designated time where children sit down to eat, rather than continuous grazing. 

• Ask children not to talk with their mouths full. 

• Have children sit up straight when they are eating. Sitting down and maintaining good posture are essential for safe 

eating and drinking. Do not allow walking, running, or playing while children are eating. 

• Place food directly in front of the child. This helps to prevent them twisting around to the left or right, which can 

cause them to lose control of the food in their mouth. 

 
1 The ages in this advice are based on the expected range of development in small children. If a child has a developmental delay, suspected or diagnosed, discuss 
food requirements with the child’s parents or caregivers. 

 

 

 

2. First aid 
Some teachers and kaiako must know what to do if a baby or child is choking. 

• Teachers and kaiako need to know choking first aid and cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR). 

For more information see the Well Child/Tamariki Ora Programme Practitioner Handbook available on the Ministry of 

Health website (www.health.govt.nz). 

 

 

 

3. Providing appropriate food 
Research shows that some food poses a greater risk of choking on. To reduce the risk, early learning services should 

remove high-risk foods and change the texture or size and shape of others. 

 

a. High-risk food to exclude 
Exclude the following foods. They have the highest risk of choking on, and are either not practical to alter, have no or 

minimal nutritional value, or both: 

• whole or pieces of nuts 

• large seeds, like pumpkin or sunflower seeds 

• hard or chewy sweets or lollies 

• crisps or chippies 

• hard rice crackers 

• dried fruit 

• sausages, saveloys and cheerios 

• popcorn 

• marshmallows. 

 

b. High-risk food to alter 
The following table shows which foods to alter, why and how to do it for different age groups. Information on 

appropriate food textures for newborns to one-year-olds is consistent with the Ministry of Health complementary 

feeding advice. See Eating for Healthy Babies and Toddlers  

http://www.health.govt.nz/
https://www.healthed.govt.nz/resource/eating-healthybabies-and-toddlersng%C4%81-kai-t%C5%8Dtika-m%C5%8D-te-hungak%C5%8Dhungahunga


 

1. Please remember that our centres are NUT FREE.  

2. Little Scholars is a vegetarian centre, and request that no meat is brought in meals from home. 

 

 The Ministry of Health’s current advice on preventing choking in young children is available at 

www.health.govt.nz/your-health/healthy-living/food-activity-andsleep/healthy-eating/food-related-choking-young-

children 

www.health.govt.nz/your-health/healthy-living/food-activity-andsleep/healthy-eating/food-related-choking-young-children
www.health.govt.nz/your-health/healthy-living/food-activity-andsleep/healthy-eating/food-related-choking-young-children

